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                    The secret key of summoning angels to the
physical is a special magical book, written for the occult students
who wish to command the forces of nature through angelic contact.
There are a lot of occult books out there in the market in which
the secret of angelic evocation is written in secret codes and
symbols, which makes it difficult for some occult students to
utilize effectively and achieve good results. This book has been
carefully written in such a way that a common man, who is a novice
in the work of magic, can without fear call up the Holy Angels to
appear and do his bidding. During the course of time, especially
during recent centuries, many books have been written and published
about magic, but usually in such a misleading and incomplete manner
that only little of what they contain can be used for practical
work, and this only in small fragments. From the prime origin only
a few societies were able to initiate the student into hermetic
science, or magic, and since then this science has remained
something entirely restricted to specially selected persons. And
therefore necessarily also a dark and mysterious matter to those
anxiously looking for truth. During the Middle Ages, knowledge of
magic was repeatedly strongly attacked by various religious orders,
the inquisitions of history being the most striking example of
this. Later, at the beginning of the modern age, magic was regarded
as pure superstition, and any person showing a slight inclination
to this kind of science was ridiculed. Mystical sects and others
were responsible for the ill name the study of magic soon got, and
people showing interest in it were usually put into the pillory
"for practicing black magic". True magic was taught in the oldest
prophetic schools and in secluded circles to which only initiates
had access. The small number of books giving scant information on
magic were compiled in such a manner that their contents would
offer little even to the most attentive reader, making a full
apprehension of the science entirely impossible. Because of this, I
have decided to show the right way to the serious and diligent
student who is free of any fanatical religion or mistaken
conception of the world and who is prepared to penetrate deep into
the mysteries of hermetic science, or magic. And to these students,
you shall find this book very useful with an authentic, easy way
for contacting the holy angels. 
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This book is carefully written
for the occult students who wish to learn the work of the wise and
become a magus. It is for this reason that you must take great heed
and care that this Secret Key does not fall into the hands of the
foolish, the stupid, and the ignorant. For he who is the possessor
hereof, and who availed himself hereof according to the ordinances
herein contained, will possess the deep mysteries communicated by
angels to the people of yore. Any Art or Operation of this kind
will not be able to attain its end, unless the Master of the Art,
or Exorcist, shall have this work completely in his power, that is
to say, unless he thoroughly follows the instructions in this book,
for without this he will never attain the effect of any operation.
For this reason, I earnestly pray and conjure the person into whose
hands this Key of Secrets may fall, neither to communicate it, nor
to make any one a partaker in this knowledge, if he be not
faithful, nor capable of keeping a secret, nor expert in the Arts.
And I most humbly entreat the possessor of this book, by the
Ineffable Name of God in Four Letters, YOD, HE, VAU, HE, and by the
Name ADONAI, and by all the other Most High and Holy Names of God,
that he values this work as dearly as his own soul, and that he
makes no foolish or ignorant man a partaker therein. May the glory
of God, the Eternal Creator shines upon you as you embark on the
journey of communicating with Angels as a man speaks with his
friend.
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Magic is the highest science
existing on our planet, for it teaches the metaphysical, as well as
the psychic laws valid in all the planes of existence. This science
has been called magic since human records began, but it has so far
been reserved to special circles, mainly comprising high-priests
and priestesses. They alone knew the truth, but kept it a secret.
They were not only fully acquainted with the synthesis of their
own, but of all other religions, too. The people, on the other
hand, were taught about religion in symbols only. It took many
centuries until few fragments of this science were also made known
to mankind in a veiled manner, as was understandable. Because the
majority of people had not undergone any magic training by law,
they could only understand these fragments from their individual
point of view and, in consequence, pass on their knowledge
incompletely and one-sidedly. That is the reason why magical
science has, without any exaggeration, remained a secret science up
to this date. The true understanding of magical laws depends on the
spiritual maturity of the individual. To reach this maturity, a
certain pre-training is absolutely necessary. The reader will
therefore find it natural that he must be fully conversant with the
first tarot-card, at least up to Step 8, if he wants to have
further positive success in his practice of higher magic. There are
no miracles as such, and furthermore, there is also nothing
supernatural. The facts and effects remain obscure because people
are not able to perceive them first hand. Magic is a science which
teaches the practical application of the lowest laws of nature, up
to the highest laws of the spirit. The person intending to learn
about magic must first learn to understand the functioning of the
lowest laws of nature, in order to conceive the laws building up on
them and finally the highest laws. Depending on the stage the
reader has reached or on the laws he is at the moment dealing with,
he may, to get a better survey, separate magical science in three
groups; that is, lower magical science, which comprehends the laws
of nature and their working, functioning and controlling and may be
called natural magical science. Furthermore, in the intermediate
stage of magic, comprehending the operating functioning and
controlling the Universal laws within man, that is the microcosm
and finally in the high magical science, comprehending the
operating, functioning and controlling of the laws of the
macrocosm, i.e. of the whole Universe.

  Magical science may be compared with the school-system: low
magic is the subject of the elementary classes; intermediate magic,
that is the magic of man, and is taught in secondary school and
high magic, and is lectured at the university. Since, according to
the Hermetic Tablet, the universal axiom valid for magic is "as it
is above - so it is below," and vice versa, it is strictly
speaking, not correct to talk about a low, intermediate and high
magic. There is actually only one unique magic, and the grade of
maturity which the magician in question has arrived at is the
measurement for his individual development. The universal laws, no
matter whether applied with good or bad intentions, always remain
the same. The application of a law depends on the character and the
intentions of the individual. If the magician uses his powers for
good purposes, he may choose, for himself, the expression "white
magic"; if he uses his faculties for bad purposes he may talk about
"black magic"; but no matter whether the actions of a magician are
morally good or bad, they are brought about by exactly the same
laws. The sensible reader will undoubtedly be certain that, there
exists neither a white nor black magic. This differentiation has
been brought into common use by mystical and religious sects, since
they call a person they don't like a black magician to give you a
striking comparison, just think of the fact that it would be
equally insensible from the universal point of view to say, for
instance, that night is evil and the day is good. One cannot exist
without the other, and both poles had to come into existence when
the macrocosm and the microcosm were created, in order to make the
one differ from the other. God, the creator of the universe, has
not created anything unclean or evil. This is not to say that man
should do good and evil. The difference between the two exists to
enable man to tell the truth from the opposite and to master it.
The true magician will therefore never underestimate the negative,
but he will also not avoid it. He will always allow the negative to
take the place due to it, and the negative must be as useful to him
as the positive. That is to say, the magician never considers
negative powers to be evil powers. He will look at good and evil,
not from a religious, but from the universal point of view. Magic
is usually mistaken for sorcery or witchcraft; I therefore want to
explain briefly the difference between magic and sorcery. The true
magician always adheres to the universal laws, he knows about their
causes and effects and deliberately uses these powers, whereas a
sorcerer uses powers, the origin of which he does not know,
although he is fully aware of the consequences caused by him using
these powers; but he has no idea about their actual connections,
because he has no knowledge of the universal laws. He might know
one or two laws or have a partial knowledge of them, but he does
not see the true connections between the operating, developing and
functioning of these universal laws, as he has not reached the
maturity necessary. The true magician, on the other hand, unwilling
to be graded as a sorcerer, will never do anything without having
full knowledge about what he is doing. A sorcerer, too, may use
this or that out of his knowledge of magic with good or bad
intentions, no matter whether he uses positive or negative powers.
But he has no right to call himself a magician. A charlatan is a
person trying to deceives other people. He is not a sorcerer, nor
is he a magician. He actually is a swindler. Charlatans like to
boast about high magical faculties, which, in truth, they do not
possess, and try to surround themselves with a veil of mystical
secrecy in order to hide their ignorance. It is this category of
people who are responsible for the bad name true magical science
has got. The characteristics of a true magician are not secrecy,
nor external pomp, quite the contrary. He is modest and always
trying to help people and to explain to the mature persons the
secrets of magic. Naturally, he will not give away his secrets to
people not yet mature enough for them, in order to avoid
degradation of the Holy science. Never will the true magician
demonstrate his knowledge of magic science by his external
behavior. A true magician is hardly any different from an average
citizen, but he always tries to adapt himself to any other person,
any situation or occasion. His magical authority is an internal
one, with no necessity for an external splendor. There is yet
another inferior variation of magic to be mentioned, for it is
often mistaken for true magic, but has nothing to do with the
latter. I mean the so-called art of jugglery. The juggler’s manual
skill and his ability to cause illusionary impressions in the
people watching him enables him to copy some phenomena which the
genuine magician brings about by the application of the Universal
laws. The fact that jugglers use the word magic for their tricks,
bears again evidence of the inferior meaning to which it has sunk.
It is not intended to give the reader any details of the jugglers
or trick stage. It is, however, a fact that the juggler is neither
a sorcerer nor a magician, even though he may give himself the most
promising name because of his great manual skill. In this book, a
synthesis will be given in that field of magical science, which up
to our modern age has never been revealed: the magic of evocation,
since it is this field of magic which is mostly difficult to
understand. From the oldest age of antiquity up to our modern
times, hundreds of books have been publish which contain
instructions for the invocation of beings, for concluding pacts
with the devil, and so on. But none of those books has been able to
communicate to its reader genuine knowledge, nor to secure for them
success in the practical application of the teaching, although it
has sometimes happened that certain individuals, due to their
inherited disposition and their maturity, have had success. The
genuine magician who wants to get behind the problems of the
magical evocation needs, does not fear that he will only have a
partial success, or no success at all. He will soon be convinced
that with the synthesis of the magic of evocation given here, he is
able to carry out a successful evocation. The other categories of
magic as, for example, the magic of Mummies, magic of sympathy, of
spells by sympathetic means, will not be dealt with in this book,
for these fields will be easily explored by the Magician himself,
should he is interested in them, instructions in this respect are
to be found in the usual books dealing with such matters.






THE MAGICAL AIDS

  Though a genuine magician is able to carry out
everything by his own powers, which he has gained as a result of
his spiritual maturity during his development in the ways of magic,
it remains up to him to avail himself also of ceremonial magic and
to make use of it, and of all its aids as much as he likes. The
advantage ceremonial magic offers thus makes it easier to work with
occult powers by the use of various aids. Actually all auxiliary
devices, all magical instruments, are added to the magician's
consciousness and memory. By directing his attention to a certain
instrument, the faculties and powers it symbolizes are brought to
his consciousness. As soon as the magician - during an act of
evocation – takes into his hands one, or the other of his
instruments, he will get the contact he wants and the results he is
aiming at without any special effort. If, for example, he takes his
magic wand in his hand, which represents his absolute, the contact
with the desired spirit will be attained at once, due to this wand,
by means of the magician's Will. The same will happen in respect of
all other magic aids, for they, too, symbolize spiritual forces,
laws and qualities. The magician who wants to make use of
ceremonial magic must be very particular about his magical
instruments, for these are to be treated with almost a religious
awe. Their value rises with their careful, exact, and attentive
use. Magical instruments are the same as holy relics and help the
magician to create the necessary temple-like atmosphere required
for ceremonial magic. At the moment of their application, the
magician must be almost in a state of complete ecstasy. Should an
instrument be used for any purpose other than the one for which it
is intended, it loses its magical effectiveness and can no longer
serve its original purpose. Since every magical instrument demands
a special feeling of respect in the magician's consciousness, it
must be kept out of those persons' sight, which are not truly
initiated, in order to avoid its desecration. Before the magician
reaches for his magical instrument he must, therefore, undergo a
mental cleansing process by prayer or suitable meditation. He must
never touch the magical instrument, unless he is in the necessary
composure for the ceremony. He must always be aware of the fact
that every magical aid or instrument symbolizes the most divine
laws, and that they therefore must be handled like relics. Only in
the hands of the magician bearing all this in mind will the
instruments bring about the desired results. Taking all the
measures recommended regarding his adjustment to all magical
instruments, the magician will bring about, in himself, an
extremely strong manifestation of faith, of will, and all
properties of the law, and thus increase his magical authority that
he will be able to influence a being or a force, by his Will, to
bring about the results he is expecting. Even though the magician
may not use his magical instruments for a considerably long period
of time, they still remain in constant contact with the faculties
they symbolize. Every instrument is magically charged with (i.e.
dedicated to) a special purpose, it never loses its magical powers,
provided it is handled correctly - not even if centuries pass from
the moment of its last application. If the charging and
consecration of the magical instruments is such that they may only
be used by a certain magician for whom they have been manufactured,
no other magician can make use of them. They would not have any
effectiveness even in the hands of a magician who is fully
initiated in the Holy science of magic, unless charged by the
latter for his own purposes. In the chapters that follow, the most
important magical instruments will be described together with their
symbolic functions, as well as their practical application during
ceremonial magic operations.
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The secret key of summoning
angels to the physical is a book which contains a complete key to
unlock Angelic powers through magical evocation. In this book, I
shall avoid unnecessary literature, which mostly makes magical art
uninterested to the occult students. I shall make sure that we go
straight to the points and the steps to evoke an angel to the
physical. When you wish to make any experiment or operation, you
must first prepare, beforehand, all the requisites which you shall
find described in the Chapters below. You must observe the days,
the hours, and the cleanliness of the mind and body. It is
mandatory to observe rules and regulations in order to be
successful in the art. When, therefore, you wish to acquire the
knowledge of Magical Arts and Sciences, it is necessary to have
prepared in the order of hours and of days, and of the position of
the Moon, without these observations you shall effect nothing; but
if you observe them with diligence you shall easily and thoroughly
arrive at the effect and the end which you desire to attain. The
magical evocation in this book must be carried out on the
stipulated days and hours as handed down by the spirits themselves.
Furthermore, if you wish to converse with Spirits, it should be
especially on Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, Friday, and Saturday. No
evocation is to be done on Wednesday and Sunday, for Wednesday is a
day in which Evil spirits mostly operate, and Sunday is a day in
which all spirits are mandated not to attend to a human call,
except those spirits who are awaiting the days of judgement from
the Most High God. Ensure that the moon is on its waxing crescent
before you embark on any evocation from this book. However, before
you start any evocation, retire to a secret place where no one may
be able to see you or to hinder you in the completion of the
experiment. Ensure that all of the items require for 
the evocation is readily available before the commencement of
any evocation of the angels in this book. It is now necessary to
notice in particular at what hour of accomplishment and perfection
should be given to the Arts, should it then happen that thou hast
undertaken any secret operation for conversing with or conjuring
the angels in this book, in which the hour is not marked, thou
shalt put it in execution in the evening and hours of Mercury, for
then thou shalt be able to put in practice all the Arts and
Operations which should he perform, according as it shall please
thee by evening or by night, provided that they have been prepared
in the hours suitable to them. But when neither hour nor time of
operation or invocation is specified, it is then much better to
perform these experiments at night, seeing that it is more
convenient for the angels to appear in the peaceful silence of
night than during the day. And they should inviolably observe that
wishing to invoke the Spirits, either by evening or by night, it is
necessary that it should be done in a hidden place, removed,
secret, convenient, and proper for such Art, where no man is
frequently inhabited or, as we shall relate more fully in its
place. If then, thou should operate touching anything which has
been stolen, in whatever way it be performed and whatever way it
may have been prepared, it is necessary to practice it on the hours
of the Moon, being if possible in her increase, during the evening.
But if it is by night, then it should be at the third hour. But if
the Operations are regarding invisibility, they should be put in
practice at the first, second, and third hours of Mars in the
night. If they are Operations of seeking love, grace, or favor,
they should be performed, commencing at the first hour of Venus
into the first hour of the same night of Venus. As for Operations
of Destruction and Desolation, we should practice and put them into
execution on the day of Saturn at the first hour of the night.
Experiments of games, raillery, deceit, illusion, and invisibility
ought to be done at the first hour of Venus, but by night at the
third hour. At all times of practicing and putting into execution
Magical Arts, the Moon should be increasing in light, and in an
equal number of degrees with the Sun. Therefore, to execute these
experiments in any manner whatsoever, it should be done when the
Moon is clear, and when it is increasing in light. In order to put
in execution those of invisibility after everything is properly
prepared, the Moon should be in the Sign of the Fishes, in the
hours proper and fitting, and she should be increasing in
light

  



  



  For experiments of seeking love and favor, in whatever way
  it may be desired, they will succeed, provided that they have
  been prepared at the proper hours, and that the Moon be
  increasing in light and in the Sign of the Twins. So exactly a
  preparation of an hour is not necessary for those who are Adepts
  in the Art, but it is extremely necessary for apprentices and
  beginners, seeing that those who have been little or not at all
  instructed herein, and who only begin to apply themselves to this
  Art, do not have as much faith in the experiments as those who
  are adepts therein, and who have practiced them. But as regards
  beginners, they should always have the hours well-disposed and
  appropriate unto the Art. And the wise should only observe the
  precepts of the Art which are necessary, and in observing the
  other solemnities necessary, they will operate with a perfect
  assurance. It is, nevertheless, necessary to take care that when
  thou shalt have prepared any experiment thyself for the hours
  ordained, that it should be performed in clear, serene, mild, and
  pleasant weather, without any great tempest or agitation of the
  air, which should not be troubled by winds. For when thou shalt
  have conjured any angel in the art, they will not come when the
  Air is troubled or agitated by winds, seeing that Spirits have
  neither flesh nor bones, and are created by different substances.
  Some are created from Water. Others from the Wind, unto which
  they are like. Some from Earth. Some from the Clouds. Others from
  the Solar Vapors. Others from the keenness and strength of Fire;
  and when they are invoked or summoned, they always come with
  great noise, and with the terrible nature of fire. When the
  angels who are created of water are invoked, they come with great
  rains, thunder, hail, lightning, thunder-bolts, and the like.
  When the Spirits which are created of Clouds are invoked, they
  come with great deformity, in a horrible form, to strike fear
  into the evocator, and with an exceeding great noise. Others who
  are formed from wind appear like thereunto and with exceeding
  swift motion, and whenever those which are created from Beauty
  appear, they will show themselves in a fair and agreeable form;
  moreover, whenever thou shalt call the angels created from Air,
  they will come with a kind of gentle breeze. When the angels who
  are created from the Vapors of the Sun are invoked, they come
  from a very beautiful and excellent form.  All magical evocation
  must start from 10PM to 3AM, outside this interval the result
  will not be potent. Before commencing operations, the magician
  must abstain from sensual pleasures and from vain and foolish
  conversation.
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